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Students score big at regional journalism

By Ethan Clark
Newspaper
Assistant Editor
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1. Kennedy Kats’ academic photography entry- First
2. Kennedy Kats’ student life photography entry- Third
3. Kyla Hay’s sports photography entry- Honorable Mention
4. Junior Taylor Burkhardt competes at regionals. (Photo by 
Cooper Davis)
5. Kaidon Kruger’s academic photography entry- Honorable 
Mention
6. Kaidon Kruger’s sports photography entry- First

Journalism students are 
always hard at work produc-
ing newspapers, yearbooks, 
Homecoming videos, school 
portraits, and much more. 

But, in the month of Febru-
ary, 12 students added more 
onto their plates and competed 
in what’s known as “Regional 
Journalism.” Silver Lake went 
up against other journalism 
students from Phillipsburg 
High School, Hiawatha High 
School, Holton High School, 
Rock Creek High School, 
Piper High School, Wamego 
High School, and Colby High 
School.

Out of the 12 Silver Lake 
students who competed at 
regionals, nine qualified to 
state competition. To qualify, 
competitors either had to place 
first, second, or third, or re-
ceive an honorable mention in 
their respective category.

Kennedy Kats, the journal-
ism department’s lone senior 
this semester, was the regional 
champion in both copy-editing 
and academic photography. 
She achieved third in news 
writing and third in student 
life photography, and received 
an honorable mention in news 
page design.

Kats shared how she felt 
when she learned she qualified 
to state in all five events in 

which she competed.
“I was super excited to read 

my name on the list of results. 
I felt very proud of myself for 
doing so well. I think this suc-
cess has made me even more 
excited for state, and it’s such 
a great way to go out for my 
senior year,” she said.

Junior Kaidon Kruger also 
had a very successful run. He 
was the regional champion 
in sports photography, and 
received an honorable mention 
in both academic photography 
and student life photography. 
Kruger qualified to state in all 
three categories he entered.

He explained the benefits 
of competing in photography 
events.

“I get to compete in some-
thing that I enjoy. And I don’t 
have to worry about being 
stuck in an atmosphere like 
other competitions may have. 
Plus, I can turn in my photos 
online, so I don’t even have to 
leave (the school). And since 
it is a competition, I can base 
my skill at photography against 
other students from other 
schools and see how I com-
pare,” he said.

Junior Taylor Burkardt 
was the regional champion 
in advertising, and placed 
third in yearbook theme and 
graphics alongside her partner, 
Sophomore Ellie Hogle. Hogle 
was also an honorable mention 
recipient in yearbook layout.

Other highlights included: 
Sophomore Aubrey Bahner, 
second in yearbook copy writ-
ing; Freshman Taryn Bur-
khardt, third in yearbook copy 
writing and third in cutline 
writing (qualified to state 
in both events she entered); 
Sophomore Kyla Hay, honor-
able mention in both advertis-
ing and sports photography; 
Sophomore Ethan Clark, third 

in feature writing and honor-
able mention in editorial writ-
ing (qualified to state in both 
events he entered). 

Sophomore Reese Fergola 
competed in editorial writing 
and placed second.

Fergola, whose only event 
was editorial writing, ex-
pressed joy over her finish.

“I was shocked to have 
placed second. I have never 
really loved competition in any 
form, so (Adviser Jamie) Man-
hart kind of had to push me to 
be in regionals. I would have to 

say that my favorite part was 
the second I was finished with 
the competition. It felt like a 
weight had been lifted, and 
from there it was just a matter 
of waiting,” she said.

Silver Lake as a whole 
finished third in regionals with 
a total of 19 awards. 

First and second place went 
to Phillipsburg and Piper 
who had a total of 24 and 22 
awards, respectively. State 
competition will take place 
on May 4 at the University of 
Kansas.
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     Come out tomorrow and 
watch students play basketball 
against community members 
and Silver Lake staff while 
riding real donkeys! 

     Donkey Basketball will be 
held on Saturday, March 30 at 
7 p.m. in the high school gym. 
There will be three games, and 
tickets are $7 in advance to at-
tend and $10 at the door.
     If you wish to purchase the 
tickets in advance, any StuCo 
member will be available to set 
you up, or you can purchase 
tickets in the high school office 
or at Faraz’s Phillips 66 conve-
nience store. 
     Science Teacher Kimber-
lynn Uhl brought up the idea 
of Donkey Basketball for the 
school. She said she thought 
it would be a fun gathering 

for community and students 
together in one activity. 
     Donkey Basketball is a 
fundraiser to help StuCo.
     “What inspired StuCo to 
come up with the idea for 
Donkey Basketball would be 
something fun for the com-
munity and for our students 
to be involved in the commu-
nity, and just a fun way that 
everyone can come together 
and enjoy watching people play 
basketball on donkeys.
     “The money we are going 
to make for this fundraiser is 
going to StuCo, so we can fund 
different activities throughout 

the year and to try to incor-
porate some more into our 
student body and fun activities 
throughout the year,” she said.
     Rules of the game include: 
riders must be over 16 years 
old and under 225 pounds. 
They’re also obligated to wear 
helmets at all times. All other 
normal basketball rules apply. 
      Senior Scott Kuhn, 
StuCo member, expressed his 
thoughts about the competition 
and shared his expectations of 
this activity. 
     “What made me want to 
participate in Donkey Bas-
ketball was because it seemed 

really interesting, and I thought 
it would be a lot of fun and I 
won’t get another opportunity 
to try this.
     “My expectations of this 
activity is to have fun. It’s a 
really interesting experience, 
and I think it’s gonna be really 
enjoyable,” he commented.
     Junior Lyndsey Vande 
Velde conveyed her ideas about 
this activity.
     “I wanted to participate in 
this because it’s a fun experi-
ence, and I think I am going to 
really enjoy it. 
     “My expectations are I’m 
probably going to be really bad 

at it, but I am sure it will be a 
lot of fun,” she said.
     Vande Velde shared why 
she thought this activity would 
be a good fundraiser.
     “It will bring in a lot of 
people because it is...fun to 
watch,” she said. 
     The students who will be 
playing Donkey Basketball 
include Seniors Reid Walker, 
Kuhn, Ethan Schulz, Saige 
Steele, Saylor Steele, and 
Walker Moore; Juniors Daryn 
Lamprecht, Jayme Lindstrom, 
Vande Velde, and Caden 
Cromer, and Sophomores Kai 
Allen and Sidney Kuhn.

By Ella Baird
Staff Writer

StuCo fundraiser features students, community, and donkeys
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By Ethan Clark
Newspaper
Assistant Editor

 The curriculum of modern 
classrooms has come under fire 
as of the 21st century. Students 
and high school graduates alike 
have both started question-
ing the relevance of studying 
subjects such as geometry, as-
sorted non-American centered 
history, and classic literature 
instead of studying subjects 
such as technology and life 
skills. 

Underneath that branch of 
classic literature lies the topic 
of William Shakespeare. And 
there’s no better month to 
prove Shakespeare’s relevance 
than the same month that he 
famously killed off the Roman 
dictator Caesar in his 1599 
work “The Tragedy of Julius 
Caesar.”

Christina Weber, sophomore 
English instructor, who teaches 
“The Tragedy of Julius Caesar” 
in her class, shared her experi-
ence with students questioning 
Shakespeare’s relevance.

“Every year I have students 
question why they have to 
study Shakespeare. I think 
they question his importance 
because they find his language 
difficult and believe it is ar-
chaic. They don’t feel like they 
will ever have to quote a line 
from Shakespeare’s plays to 
get a job or that sort of thing. 
To help students understand 
Shakespeare’s relevance, I try 
to show them how Shakespeare 
has shaped and impacted our 
language. He invented many 

phrases and sayings that we 
still use today, such as ‘It’s all 
Greek to me,’ ‘Love is blind,’ 
‘Kill with kindness,’ and ‘Cry 
havoc and let slip the dogs of 
war.’

“Another point I try to em-
phasize is that Shakespeare’s 
plays have survived for so long 
because his themes and charac-
ters are universal. Shakespeare 
understood people, emotion, 
conflict, and human nature. 
Each individual can under-
stand and relate to his themes 
of  love, betrayal, revenge, 
guilt, greed, etc.,” Weber said.

First, let’s eliminate rumors. 
Shakespeare is often cred-
ited with creating over 1,700 
words in the English language. 
However, there’s no concrete 
evidence that we can use to 
back up this claim. The only 
thing we can truly go on is the 
tale itself. 

That being said, a fairer 
statement is that Shakespeare 
managed to make many lesser 
known English words com-
monplace. Such words, wheth-
er or not Shakespeare actually 
created or just popularized 
them, include “assassination,” 
“eventful,” and “scuffle.”

Critics propose an interest-
ing point when they say Shake-
speare’s been dead for over 400 
years, and his works and their 
meanings are drastically dif-
ferent nowadays. Not to men-
tion, some of his works haven’t 
aged gracefully. Consider “The 
Taming of the Shrew.” It’s plot, 
in its most raw and unfiltered 
form, has been chalked up to 
be a story about how a man 
manipulates and abuses his 
wife so that she’ll succumb to 
his will. And this is supposed 
to be humorous.

Now, the question is, how is 
it redeemable?

 And the answer is that it 
isn’t. However, this irredeem-
ability gives way to the ability 
to, instead, learn from it. We 
can use Shakespeare’s works as 
examples of what’s wrong and 
what’s right, and what’s clearly 

an evolution in women’s rights.
Warner Bros. released a 

statement that aired before 
a collection of classic “Tom 
and Jerry” cartoons produced 
in the 1940’s that detailed 
this sentiment in very simple 
phrasing.

“Some of the cartoons you 
are about to see are a prod-
uct of their time. They may 
depict some of the ethnic and 
racial prejudices that were 
commonplace in American 
society. These depictions were 
wrong then and are wrong 
today. While the following 
does not represent the Warner 
Bros.’ view of today’s society, 
some of these cartoons are 
being presented as the way 
they were originally created, 
because to do otherwise would 
be the same as claiming these 
prejudices never existed,” the 
warning said.

Winston Churchill, Britain’s 
Prime Minister during WWII, 

famously said, “Those who 
fail to learn from history are 
condemned to repeat it.”

One of the greatest lessons 
Shakespeare can teach us is 
that times have changed and 
the once seemingly normal 
treatment of women is now 
ultimately viewed as wrong by 
the majority of society.

With that out of the way, 
let’s discuss what makes 
Shakespeare great.

First, Shakespeare’s works 
handled relatable topics, such 
as love, loss, and prejudice. 
These subjects are not only 
timeless, they are universal. 
The commonality of Shake-
spearean themes are what 
makes them stick with audi-
ences.

All three of the aforemen-
tioned themes can be found 
in what’s arguably Shake-
speare’s most influential work, 
“Romeo and Juliet.” This tale 
of a whirlwind romance takes 
place in a town divided by 
the famous feuding families, 
the Capulets and the Mon-
tagues. These families have 
had prejudice for one another 
passed down from generation 
to generation for as long as 
any of the town’s residents can 
remember. This prejudice gave 
way to opposition to the bond 
quickly formed between our 

protagonists, Romeo and Juliet. 
Then we can move onto our 

themes of love and loss. Romeo 
and Juliet, stricken with grief 
over how forbidden their love 
is, famously commit suicide 
at the end of the play. The 
resolution follows the families 
as they’re left to deal with the 
deaths of their children, and 
the Montagues and Capulets 
finally bury the hatchet.

Senior English Teacher 
Michelle Taylor explored the 
humanities of Shakespeare.

“I teach ‘Hamlet’ and 
sometimes ‘The Taming of the 
Shrew.’ I think there are many 
relevant themes students can 
take away from reading Shake-
speare. Shakespeare’s works, 
like other works of literature, 
are about the human condi-
tion, and there are so many 
important takeaways students 
can find in that. 

“In Senior English, it is less 
about the skills like learning 
to read iambic pentameter, and 
more about learning to make 
inferences and learning to 
interact with the text. 

“Another important lesson 
is understanding humanity. We 
focus so much on ‘What can 
we do to prepare students for 
the future? What skills can we 
give them?’ without thinking 
about who they are now. At 
the end of the day, we are all 
human, and it is important to 
understand what that means 
and how we deal with those 
challenges that come from 
love, death, and just life in 
general. Shakespeare teaches 
that,” Taylor said.

Another plus of reading 
Shakespeare is the overall 
challenge it provides readers.

Is it fun? Questionable.
Is the text easy to digest? 

No.

But, does the challenge of 
interpreting complicated litera-
ture provide readers with new 
skills? Yes.

It’s not every day that you’re 
asked to interpret and es-
sentially translate Shakespear-
ean vocabulary into a more 
recognizable language. These 
in-depth explorations allow 
your brain to work around the 
thick text and harvest the main 
ideas of the work.

A direct comparison would 
be the furthering of division 
skills in the study of long divi-
sion. Division itself is typically 
taught in second or third grade 
and provides a stark differ-
ence in types of math practiced 
before, such as adding or sub-
tracting. Long division comes 
later on in elementary school 
and often poses a challenge to 
students to use their skills in 
division and apply it to long 
division.

While long division is not 
particularly known for being 
fun, the type of approach 
you’re required to take to mas-
ter it involves skills in division 
and new skills developed while 
practicing long division.

So, to put that in terms we’re 
using, reading complicated 
texts takes basic reading skills 
and helps develop new skills 
ininterpretation and summari-
zation. These critical-thinking 
skills are beneficial in life. 
Same goes with the critical-
thinking skills developed from 
long division.

Mary Larson, Freshman 
English teacher, described her 
favorite part of teaching “The 
Tragedy of Romeo and Juliet.”

“Shakespeare’s work is a 
timeless study of the human 
condition. I think that is my 
favorite thing about teaching it. 

Continued on page 6
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Remaking Disney  History 
Disney remakes many timeless classics over the years

Two years ago on March 17, 
2017 the classic “Beauty and 
the Beast” first came out in 
theaters, with its original debut 
being on November 22, 1991. 

Growing up with this movie 
and many other classics like 
it, such as “Cinderella,” “The 
Lion King,” “Dumbo” and 
“Aladdin” and many more, pro-
vided a certain whimsicality to 
this era of children, and they 
stayed timeless throughout 
history. 

Yet, even though these clas-
sics seem timeless, Disney, 
almost every 10 years, releases 
a live action version, featur-
ing real actors as opposed to 
animated ones.

They started releasing 
live action versions first with 
“Treasure Island” in 1950, so 
this concept is not new. How-
ever as time progresses and 
viewers see these new versions 
come out more frequently, 
people are getting angry about 
it. Disney is in fact receiving 
more and more backlash every 
day.

“Disney has ripped a jewel 
out of its casing and set it in 
something far more elaborate; 
the effect is garish rather than 
nostalgic, frustrating rather 
than memorable,” said David 
Sims, Top Critic for “The 
Atlantic.” 

“I just don't understand why 
Disney feels the need to make 
a remake of [a] perfectly good  
movie,” Josie W., frequent 
movie reviewer on “Rotten 

Tomatoes,” said.
Not that these new versions 

are bad. In fact “Beauty and 
the Beast” added a song to 
their rendition of the original, 
but with that came people 
who enjoyed the new song and 
people who didn’t.

 “Evermore” was the one 
song that was added. When the 
Beast sang this song, it gave 
his character a deeper meaning 
and personality. The Beast 
is always so elusive and you 
never know much about him, 
but this song lets the audience 
into the most vulnerable part of 
his heart. 

Growing up with the ani-
mated version of these movies 
gives a partial bias to which 
movie is better. 

“Cinderella,” which origi-
nally came out in 1950, was 
one of the movies that sparked 
the most controversy.

This movie is a romantic and 
hopeful tale following a young 
girl whose father dies and is 
left to be raised by her cruel 

stepmother, who treats her like 
a house slave with no worth. 
We see her take her life into 
her own hands when all seems 
lost, meet the prince, fall in 
love, and live her life happily 
ever after. 

The movie originally taught 
children how to forgive and be 
kind to all around them, which, 
as a child, had a big impact. It 
also taught girls that even in 
the face of evil, they could be 
strong and protect themselves. 
Yet when the new version of 
this movie came out it, out of 
all the other remakes, made the 
most noise.

Movie goers from all ages 
were almost outraged over this 
new remake.

“It is so pathetic that Dis-
ney's remake was extremely 
bad unlike the genuine ‘Cin-
derella’ movie. Unfortunately, 
Disney in its easy copying of 
the original movie achieved 
a total failure. The weakness 
of this film if compared to 
the previous sequels it would 

simply appear as a cliché...
“Disney pictures will rely 

on heavy advertising in order 
to attract the audience to see it. 
If you are looking for creativ-
ity and an interesting movie, 
this film will not cheer you up. 
If you have much money and 
you got free time to waste then 
all you have to do is see this 
awful movie,” Aramana, “Rot-
ten Tomatoes” movie critique, 
said.

This movie will forever be 
one of the best in history be-
cause of the songs, the dream, 
everything about it. But the 
remake, however, will never 

compare to the original. 
Cinderella holds a certain el-

egant and magical quality, that 
can't be redone in either a live 
action version or in any other 
film. This film is regarded as a 
classic for a reason. 

One other classic that is be-
ing remade is “Dumbo.”

Expectations for this movie 
are high as well. This movie 
teaches you that, even in times 

where life seems at its lowest, 
your differences are what 
could make you great. A tale of  
being different and unique.  

The tale of “Dumbo” follows 
a little baby elephant, with 
enormous ears, given the cruel 
name of Dumbo by his peers. 
We follow his journey in the 
circus, with everyone making 
fun of him. Yet one day he 
learns that his ears can make 
him fly. He stuns everyone 
and is now the best part of the 
show. 

This relates so well to those 
who have never fit in and have 
lived their life in fear because 
they are different. This is dealt 
with in everyday life and it is 
a very real concept, so many 
Disney fans could relate.

 It also teaches a very valu-
able lesson that even with your 
differences you can still be 
amazing and beautiful. Being 
like everyone else is boring. 

While it’s not considered by 
most to be a classic, it stuck 
deep in the hearts of many. 

“The Lion King,” again a 
classic and a coming of age tale 
that this generation and many 
more generations will grow up 
with, is one of the only ones 
that is amazing in almost every 
sense of the word. This classic 
just held a sense of whimsical-
ity and awe. 

The tragedy in this movie is 
heart wrenching as a child and 
even as an adult. This movie 
can really tug on your heart 
strings.

While this remake hasn’t 
even come out yet, set for July 

“People are expected to
 flood the doors of 
theaters when this 
movie is released.” By Reese Fergola

Staff Writer 
19, 2019, the expectations are 
certainly high. To be any less 
than amazing would be one of 
the biggest disappointments of 
2019. 

People are expected to flood 
the doors of theaters when this 
movie is released. This movie 
has also been highlighted on 
many different platforms, such 
as theaters, Broadway, and TV 
commercials. 

The animated version was 
a heartfelt tale following the 
adventures of a young lion. 
Through the journey of his 
short life with an evil uncle 
and a father who sacrificed 
himself for his son, he runs 
from his home to meet two 
unlikely friends that teach him 
how to live a carefree life. 

This movie is expected to 
be nothing less than amaz-
ing. Hopefully Disney decides 
to follow the structure of the 
original without taking too 
many creative liberties. 

In almost every respect, the 
animated versions of just these 
few movies are way better than 
these remakes. There are four 
remakes coming out in 2019 
alone.   

Disney movie are meant to 
live on in every child's and 
adult’s heart. They are created 
to be informative and educa-
tional as well as magical and 
stunning.

It’s as though Disney it 
trying to keep the magic alive, 
and while the effort is appreci-
ated, it's extremely hard to rec-
reate just timeless and highly 
loved animated classics.
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Tryout Results

Cheerleaders

Pommers

JH Cheerleaders

Tips
1. Plan out where to start - it’s easier to have a 
plan in place
2. De-Clutter - if you haven’t used it in a long 
time, get rid of it
3. Sell or give away - if clothes, etc. can still be 
used 
4. Dust/Vacuum
5. Do one room at a time - helps to be 
efficient and not be overwhelmed
6. Recycle instead of throwing away - 
technology, paint cans, etc.
7. Start small - easy to complete and feel 
accomplished
8. Put out-of-season clothes into storage 
9. Be organized - keep similar things together*

Photo by Olivia Fieger

State Cheer
Photo by Taylor Burkhardt

Makenzie Graf
Anna Schuckman
Carsyn Frieden
Maddie Spreer

Avery Henderson
Jenna Deters

Gracie Trammel
Bailey Badsky

Sydney Blaylock
Zoe Brokaw

Grace Hubbard
Haven Howey

Mary Kate Gerber
Ellie Ross

Elizabeth Jordan

Dakota Bottom
Khaia Willmon

Katharine Fisher
Allexis Bahner
Aubrey Bahner

Ella Baird
Anna Schuckman
Taylor Burkhardt
Taryn Burkhardt

Victoria Haverkamp
Lanie Koelliker

Zoe Brokaw

7th Grade

Gracie Flach
Kensley Podlena
Alana Brewster
Savanah Berndt

Alyssa Streit
Kendra Cook

Rae North 
Emily York

Ashley Meyer
Layout by Kennedy Kats

Newspaper Editor

      Spring is a great time to clear out your closets and de-clutter 
your house. Spring cleaning is a term most people are familiar 
with, usually meaning a deep clean of the house and getting rid 
of old junk. According to “Psychology Today,” messiness can 
cause stress and anxiety.      
      Personally, I think having a clean room makes me more re-
laxed and like I have my life together. It usually helps me to just 
spend a day cleaning and move from room to room. It’s impor-
tant to be organized and have an idea of what to do with the old 
stuff, whether its recycling, donations, or throwing it away. 
     Here are some tips to consider when cleaning:

Commentary by Kennedy Kats

* Tips by BudgetDumpster.com

     With the end of the cheer 
and dance season means try-
outs are here. The 2019-2020 
pom and cheer tryouts were 
held on Friday, March 22 after 
school. There were 15 high 
school girls who tried out for 
pom, with 17 trying out for 
cheer. On the junior high side, 
there were 25 girls trying out, 
with 14 sixth graders and 11 
seventh graders. 
     Pom Coach Jena Brown was 

responsible for teaching the 
pommers their tryout routine. 
Brown choreographed the 
routine to a song chosen by the 
Universal Dance Association.
     Coach Kimberlynn Uhl 
taught the high school cheer-
leaders their routines. They 
were required to perform a 
cheer, a chant, and a side-
line dance. They also had to 
perform two jumps: a manda-
tory toe touch and a jump of 

their choice. The same went for 
the junior high cheerleaders, 
taught by Coach Cyndi Circle. 
Prospective cheerleaders had 
to do the toe touch and one 
other jump of their choice.
     Coaches Brown, Uhl, 
and Circle also had the duty 
of choosing the judges. The 
judges were either former or 
current cheer/dance coaches.
     See results below.

Photo by Kaidon Kruger

Photo by Olivia Fieger

8th Grade

Destiny Stafford
Ella Day

Kate Osterhaus
Sarah Wehrli

Dani Ross
Avri Broxterman
Lily Schuckman
Maddie Fieger
Raely Sterling



Taking Learning To New Places
Silver Lake welcomes foreign exchange student

By Kennedy Kats
Newspaper Editor

      The Eagles welcomed a 
special student this year: Clara 
Caralt Carreno. She is a foreign 
exchange student from Spain. 
It’s been five years since the 
district has hosted an exchange 
student. 
      Caralt Carreno shared what 
she has enjoyed most about 
living in America.
      “I’ve made some good 
friends already, and I’m just 
so excited to share moments 
and experiences with them and 
with the family, too,” she said.
     She described her home-
town and family.
     “I live in a small town near 
Barcelona. It’s called Santa 
Perpetua, and it’s really small. 
     “I live in a big house with 
my family. I have two siblings, 
an older sister and a younger 
brother, and I also live 
with my parents. We 
have two dogs 
and that’s all,” 
she said.
    She com-
pared her 
hometown 
to Silver 
Lake. 
    “They’re 
both small 
where ev-
eryone knows 
everyone, and I 
guess we are physical-
ly close to each other there. 
    “I think school is the most 
different thing cause... we 
don’t have to move in between 
classes. We stay in the same 

class the whole day, and the 
teachers have to wander. They 
are moving the whole time. We 
can’t choose our classes. They 
give us our schedule. You have 
to do the same subject[s] as 
everyone [else]...
      “Here, the thing I really en-
joy to do the most is probably 
choosing my classes because I 
can do whatever I want to. And 
I’m not forced to do them, so 
you kinda enjoy them more,” 
she said.
     Caralt Carreno explained 
how it was decided where she 
was to stay during her time in 
the U.S.
    “...I didn’t choose Kansas. 
I chose California, Florida, 
because I’m used to living near 
the beach, so I wanted a place 
with it. And later they told me 
that I was going to Kansas... 
But now, I’m happy that I’m 
here cause I wanted a small 
town and this fits perfectly,” 
she said.
     Caralt Carreno played libero 
this past volleyball season. She 
was a part of the state team and 
qualified to the All-State team 
as an individual. 
     She described how it felt to 
be a part of a team that won the 
championship title.
      “It was awesome. I honestly 

didn’t think at the 
beginning 

of the 
season 

that 
we 

would 
get this 

far, but I’m 
so glad I was 

wrong. This team has become 
my family, and I’ll miss play-
ing with every single one of 
them. Again, it’s just awesome 

what I’m feeling right now. 
I’ve accomplished something 
really important and something 
that everyone put so much ef-
fort on. To be honest, if I ever 
think about coming back here 
next year, this team 
would be one 
of the main 
reasons 
why,” 
she 
stat-
ed. 
   

Caralt 
Car-
reno shared 
her favorite 
memory about the 
volleyball season.
    “The whole state tournament 
was something I will never 
forget, but if I have to choose 
just one memory, I would say 
when Coach (Sarah) Johnson 
put the medal on my neck and 
hugged me. I felt like I was at 
home and everything around us 
was perfect,” she said. 
     She explained the hardest 
adjustment for her to make. 
    “I guess school because it’s 
really different from mine. 
I’m just trying to get used to 
changing classes and not seeing 
the same people the whole day, 
having lunches, more activi-
ties... 
     “And another thing I’ve had 
to get used to is seeing people 
of my age or younger drive. 
Back home we can’t drive 
until we’re 18 there, so that 
would definitely be something 
extremely different,” she 
explained. 
     She shared what she hopes 
to gain from living in America. 

    “Well, my first goal was 
learning English really, really 
well. But I guess it’s just liv-
ing the American experience: 
knowing new culture, new 
people, new places. Everything. 

I’m just really excited.
    “I just want to 

grow as a hu-
man being 

and have 
the 

Ameri-
can 

experience 
and make 

some new friends 
and leave here hav-

ing a really good memory of 
America... And if I come back 
to visit Silver Lake some day, 
be able to call it my home. That 
would be awesome,” she said.
      Caralt Carreno shared she’s 
excited for the remainder of the 
school year, especially because 
of her experience as an en-
semble member in the musical, 
“In The Heights.”
     “I’m really looking forward 
to the show that I’m doing right 
now in Topeka Civic Theatre 
because we’ve had rehearsals 
since January and three months 
later, we’re finally performing 
in front of an audience. 
     “I’m also looking forward 
to track season. I’ve never done 
track before so it’s something 
completely new to me. Prac-
tices have already started and 
even though I’m not in shape 
yet and that makes me not 
enjoy it as much as I want, I 
will eventually and I can’t wait 
to have my first track meet,” 
she said.

     She will be competing in 
javelin, long jump, and pos-
sibly in the 4x100 meter relay 
and 100 meter dash.
     Caralt Carreno explained 
what goals she has managed to 
achieve.
     “One of my main goals was 
to learn a lot of English and 
even though I still have a lot of 
things to learn, I’m pretty com-
fortable with it now and that’s 
such a relieving feeling. 
     “Some of my other goals 
that I had when I came were 
meet new people and make re-
ally good memories with them. 
Well, I’m honored to say that 
I’ve met such awesome people 
and that we’ve already shared 
a lot of moments together and 
some that I will never forget,” 
she shared.
      She explained her favor-
ite school-related 
memory so far.
     “My favor-
ite experi-
ence that 
I’ve had 
so far 
has been 
state vol-
leyball. 
I would 
say that 
volleyball 
in general 
was amazing but 
the energy that we 
all had at the end of the 
season knowing that we had a 
chance to go to state first. Then 
to win, it was something that’s 
really difficult to explain. Prac-
tices got harder and harder but 
funnier at the same time. We all 
had the same purpose and that’s 
something really hard to find to 
be honest. 
     “Once we won substate, I 
knew we were able to ac-
complish anything that we 
wanted and after winning state 
volleyball, it proved me right,” 
she said.
     Hillary Lott, physical 
education teacher and assistant 
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volleyball coach, has Caralt 
Carreno in her lifetime fitness 
class. She described Caralt 
Carreno, as well as how she 
contributes to the class and 
team.
     “Clara is always willing to 
participate and brings a posi-
tive energy to the class. During 
activities in class and on the 
volleyball court, Clara is very 
intense and focused. 
     “She wants her and her 
team to do well. She has a 
great personality that brings 
the best out of others,” Lott 
stated.
     Caralt Carreno described 
struggles that she has encoun-
tered. 
     “Everything’s been really 
good lately, but it’s true that 
not everything is as perfect 

as it might seem. 
Around 

Christmas 
time, I 

had 
a 
re-

al-
ly 

hard 
time with 

something 
that happened and 

that made me be homesick all 
the time, and I also thought 
about going back home. 
     “But then I was extremely 
lucky and everything’s got 
better. The people that I’m 
surrounded by now make me 
feel like home and I couldn’t 
be more thankful. 
     “Some other things that I 
still miss from home are the 
weather because I hate being 
cold and the food because I 
love eating healthy and here 
it’s a little bit difficult to do 
most of the time,” Caralt Car-
reno shared.

Photo by Kaidon Kruger

Photo by Kaidon Kruger
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Students become salaried staff  

For most teenagers, their 
day ends at 3:15 p.m., but for 
others, their day doesn't end 
until they clock out of their 
after-school job. 

According to “Youth Em-
ployment,” a recent article on 
Child Trends.org, 51 percent of 

By Reese Fergola
Staff Writer 

teenagers ages 16-19 had either 
a part or full time job in 2017.   

One of those students, 
Senior Josh Adee, has not just 
one job, but two. Adee works 
at both Wehner’s Grocery 
Store and Silver Lake Chinese 
Restaurant 

Adee shared why he enjoys 
working. 

“I like both of my jobs. I 

have a great boss at both jobs, 
and they show their apprecia-
tion for me. The environment 
is friendly. I especially like the 
Chinese Restaurant because of 
how fast-paced it is. I immedi-
ately forget about everything 
and focus on helping the 
customers. It’s a great way to 
take my mind off anything 
stressful.

“...and depending on the 
week, I always have Sunday 
afternoons free and some-
times Saturday afternoons. I 
also never work Thursday’s, 
which is nice. My work load 
isn’t overwhelming, and so I 
still have time to spend with 
friends.”

Adee commented on the 
responsibilities of his jobs, as 
well as why he is appreciative 
for them. 

“At both jobs, I work with 
customers and make sure 
they’re pleased. At Wehner’s, I 
check out groceries and stock 
things to the shelves. At the 
restaurant, I serve food and 
drinks, take orders via phone 

and in person, and clean up 
tables.

“...I’m grateful for my jobs. 
I wish sometimes that one of 
them would pay more, but I 
make sure to remind myself 
to not take for granted the 
great boss I have. It’s given me 
perspective on my money, plus 
experience. I have to pay bills, 
but I love going to Starbucks 
and Panera sometimes to waste 
my money. And I think it's 
important to be able to manage 
money better before living on 
your own so you’re better pre-
pared… And who doesn't want 
extra cash in their pocket,” he 
said. 

Another student, Sopho-

more Maddie Field, works at 
Subway. She commented on 
her daily responsibilities and 
described some life skills she 
has learned.

“My responsibilities at my 
job are prepping, cleaning the 
lobby, making sure everything 
is stocked, making sandwiches, 
and checking people out… 
and yes I am happy that I got 

my first job in high school. I 
gained some more life skills 
from dealing with people and 
having.. to talk to people and 

talk on the phone and things 
like that,” she said.

Field revealed how she 
juggles her schoolwork, a job, 
and maintains a social life.

“I handle this by getting 
stuff done after school, and 
on the days that I do have off, 
spending it with friends or 
catching up on school work so 
that I'm not stressed. But when 

I have a lot of homework, it 
gets stressful, and I just handle 
it,” she said.

She also added why she likes 
her job.

“I like the people that I work 
with, and it's pretty easy so 
sometimes I don't feel like I 
am at work because the people 
there are pretty fun,” she said.

Senior Kennedy Kats chose 
a different employment path. 
She works at North Valley 
Animal Hospital in North 
Topeka, and has been working 
there since September of 2017. 

“I chose this job because I 
used to want to be a vet, and I 
enjoy taking care of animals.”

Instead of taking a job in the 
food industry like the majority 
of her peers, she took a path to 
jump start her career. 

“I would say it's really help-
ful to get a job now, instead 
of later, because it prepares 
you for when you're older. You 
learn money and time manage-
ment skills, which will be 

important for when you have a 
full-time job.

“I really like working there 
because of the animals, the 
people, and everything that I've 
learned there. It's a really nice 
place to work. It's a good start-
ing job for me because I love 
helping animals, and I don't 
have to talk to many people.”

Kats, during the 10-15 
hours a week she works, 
usually cleans, does laundry, 

Spring Break: a week long 
hiatus from the tiresome 
responsibilities all students 
and teachers must endure. 
For some it is spent relaxing 
at home. For some it is spent 
back at the school making pro-
gressive strides in their spring 
sports. And for others, it is 
spent far from home encoun-
tering exciting adventures. 

Grace Fitzgerald, sopho-
more, bought a ticket to New 
York and began her week com-
peting against some of the best 
retired players in the nation. 

“My volleyball team and I 
went to New York for a one 
day tournament. We played 
one day of volleyball, then we 
had a bunch of fun activities 
planned for the rest of the days 
we were there, such as the 
Museum of Natural History, 
Statue of Liberty, the Staten 

Take A Break
By Mary Kate Gerber 
Staff Writer 

Students, teachers leave Kansas behind for seven days

Island Ferry, Times Square, 
a Broadway show, the 9/11 
Memorial, Central Park, Rock-
efeller Center, and shopping 
of course,” Fitzgerald com-
mented. 

Despite hitting every stop on 
their list, Fitzgerald explained 

that the tournament itself 
wasn’t what they anticipated. 

 “The volleyball tourna-
ment wasn’t what I expected. It 
was a lot harder. We won one 
set out of four games and our 
opponents were retired college 
volleyball players and other 
women who had experience in 
the sport. Basically we got our 
butts kicked, but we were all 
tired from walking an average 
of like 10 miles a day so we 
still had fun in the end,” she 
explained. 

Fitzgerald explained her per-
sonal concerns with the people 
of New York. 

“My biggest concern was the 
weather, and it not cooperat-
ing with our plans. Another 
concern was probably the ste-
reotypical sayings about New 
Yorkers and how they are rude 
and loud,” she explained.

Also expanding her travel 
horizon, Fitzgerald elaborated 
on prior volleyball tourna-
ments. 

“The farthest I had been for 

a volleyball tournament was 
Wichita, so this was a pretty 
new and fun experience travel-
ing to New York. I was really 
excited for the plane ride there 
because that’s always fun and 
I was excited to see new things 
and experience everything 

with my really close friends,” 
explained Fitzgerald. 

Prior to traveling, she ex-
plained what she was looking 
forward to most relating to 
New York. 

“I’m honestly most thrilled 
to go to a really cute coffee 
shop and take pictures with my 
teammates. I am also excited 
to see Times Square because 
you see that location in a lot 
of movies and I love people 
watching so it should be fun,” 
she said. 

Exceeding her expectations, 
Fitzgerald explained the best 
part of the trip was what she 
had least expected. 

“The best part about the trip 
was probably either the Broad-
way show or traveling around 
on the subway. We saw ‘King 
Kong’ and my expectations 
going into the show were low 
because I’m not a big fan of 
musicals. But it was amazing 
and an experience I will never 
forget. The subway was my 
second favorite thing because 
we got sang to by two homeless 
men and it was hilarious.”

Heading south rather than 

east, Industrial Arts Teacher 
Kelby Brown took a cruise to 
the Bahamas.

“We had four stops along 
our way. Our first stop was in 
the Bahamas so we went to 
the capital of the south. From 
there we went to Half Moon 
Cay, which is just another little 
island in the Bahamas and we 
just did a family beach day 
there. 

“Then we went to Grand 
Turk. While there we kayaked 
and saw some type of histori-
cal thing that they have there. 
I think our last stop was in the 
Dominican Republic and there 
we did a jungle hiking tour and 
another family beach day,” he 
said.  

Such tropical indulgences 
are new territory for Brown. 
He explained his feelings as he 
neared the new experience. 

“This is my first cruise, so 
I am super excited. I think the 
thing I’m most excited for is 
I’m just excited to spend time 
with my family. We’re all so 
busy we rarely get to spend a 
long portion of time with each 
other. And I’m excited just to 

relax and have kind of an ex-
tended vacation that I haven’t 
had in a while...this is [Brown, 
Jena Brown, and Brown’s 
parents] first time out of the 
country,” he said. 

Leaving Kansas behind 
for seven days, Brown also 
explained he was wary of the 
voyage back to the United 
States. 

“Getting back, not getting 
stuck outside the country and 
having to stay down there. Just 
making sure all my paperwork 
stays with me so I can get back 
home, get back to see my son,” 
he said. 

Brown commented on the 
significance behind the trip. 

“I took my wife. And then 
my brother and sister and their 
significant others, and then my 
mother and father. We decided 
to do this because this year 
will be my parents’ 35th wed-
ding anniversary. It will be my 
wife and I’s fifth anniversary. 

And it will be my sister and 
her husband’s first anniversary. 
Kind of hitting them all in one 
trip,” said Brown.

While no longer a social 
studies teacher, Brown said he 
was interested in seeing the 

areas he was previously limited 
to only instructing about. 

“I’m kind of a history buff 
so I want to see the city of Nas-
sau and some of the historical 
buildings and architecture and 
some of the significance of the 
slave trade that I used to teach 
about. And really just seeing 
the sights of that part of the 
world. I’ve never been out of 
the country, so it’s going to 
be something new for me and 
exciting as a whole. So that’s 
what I’m looking forward to 
most.”

Also looking forward to his 
new adventure, Brown com-
mented on what he hoped the 
cruise would bring about. 

“The food. I hear the food 
is amazing and you can eat as 
much as you want. And prob-
ably just the experience itself 
being around that many people 
and a boat and that big a boat. 
But yeah probably the food I’m 
looking forward to the most,” 

Sophomore Grace Fitzgerald stands in front of the New York 
skyline. (Photo provided)

Kelby Brown, industrial arts teacher, poses in front of the Nas-
sau’s city court house. (Photo provided)

Junior Anna Schuckman does mission 
work in St. Croix. (Photo provided)

Continued on page 6

and washes food bowls, and 
sometimes goes up to the front 
to help out with appointments 
or refill prescriptions.

She also commented on 
her relationship with her co-
workers and why it would more 
be valuable to get a first job in 
high school versus later in life.

“My co-workers and I get 
along great! There's usually 
only two or three of us work-
ing, so we all have our own 
tasks to get everything done. 
I don't regret getting a job 
because I enjoy where I work 
and having my own money to 
spend. I do wish I had a little 
bit more free time sometimes.

“I think it is beneficial 
to have a job in high school 
because I've gained work 
experience and learned how to 
manage my money. The only 
downsides to my job would be 
that it can be a little gross or 
sad sometimes,” Kats said.

Carson Johnson, freshman, 
also chose a work path in the 

food industry. 
“I work at the Silver Lake 

Chinese Restaurant… I do 
enjoy work for a couple of 
reasons. For starters, those that 
I work with are very kind and 
fun to be around, and my em-
ployers are extremely nice and 
generous. Also, I get to stay 
busy throughout my hours due 
Continued on page 6

Senior Josh Adee scans items and checks out a customer at Wehner’s grocery store. (Photo by Ethan Clark)

Senior Kennedy Kats walks a dog at North Valley Animal Hospi-
tal. (Photo provided)

Sophomore Maddie Field bags 
food for customers at her work-
place. (Photo by Ethan Clark)

he said.
Following his re-

turn, Brown explained 
the food met his expec-
tations. 

“Enjoyed trying al-
ligator and ox tongue. 
Made myself try some 
really good food I had 
never tried before,” he 
said.

Also taking a trip to 
somewhere tropical, 
Junior Anna Schuck-
man headed to St. 
Croix in the United 
States Virgin Islands 
to partake in a mission 
trip. 

“So basically [in 
St. Croix] there were 
a bunch of schools 
down there, especially 
Catholic, and so one 
of the days we painted 

a high school, the next day we 
taught VBS, like just taught 
the Bible and some songs about 
the Bible the word of God to 
some of the kids and then most 
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Far from home

By Allexis Bahner 
Newspaper Writer

     Anna Pisano, senior, is 
currently a foreign exchange 
student from a small town 
in Italy named Imola, near 
Bologna or better known as 
Emilia-Romagna. This is her 
first time coming to the United 
States. 
     Pisano, who joined for sec-
ond semester, compared Imola 
to Silver Lake. 
     “Imola is a lot bigger than 
Silver Lake, so I will probably 
say that you know most of the 
students in your school,” she 
stated. 
     Pisano explained why she 
joined the foreign exchange 
program. 
     “Since I was in my middle 
school, I always wanted to 
visit the U.S., so I decided to 
join this program. I wanted to 
discover the American lifestyle 
and see if all the American 
movies that I’ve watched were 
true,” she said. 
     Pisano described her host 
family. 
     “I’m staying with (Junior) 
Lexi Cobb and her family. I’m 
always laughing with them.
     “I enjoy staying with them 
because they are similar to my 

family, under some aspects, so 
I really like it. They also leave 
me a lot of freedom, and they 
are always nice to me,” she 
said. 
     Pisano stated how her host 
family has 

made 
her 
feel at home. 
     “I don’t know, I think it was 
natural. My family and my host 
family are similar so it helped,” 
she stated. 
     Cobb shared what made her 
family interested in hosting an 
exchange student.
     “We were looking at host-
ing an exchange student to 
give someone a chance to see 
America. And when we saw 
Anna’s profile, she was so fun 
and cheerful that we knew we 
wanted to host her,” she said.
     Cobb explained her favorite 
part of hosting Pisano.
     “Getting to show her all new 
things and her being amazed at 
how different things are here,” 
she said.
     Pisano compared the differ-
ent traditions in Italy and the 

teachers and some bad teach-
ers. There is some gossiping 
and people sometimes are mean 
to each 

other.
     “[Also] what teenagers do 
for fun and how they spend 
their free time,” she stated. 
     Pisano compared her expec-

U.S.
     “In Italy, we eat pasta 
almost every day. In my family, 
we don’t eat in cars, and 
we always eat 

together. 
Most of the people in Italy 
eat later. For example, I eat 
dinner at 8 p.m. and lunch at 
1 p.m.,” she described. 
     Pisano stated the cultural 
differences that she has 
noticed while staying here. 
     “The school is com-
pletely different and 
16 year olds can drive. 
[School] sports are one of 
the most important things, 
and students can try 
different sports without 
paying. 
     “The food is com-
pletely different. It’s 
really good, but it’s not 
healthy. In restaurants and in 
fast food, you get free refills,” 
she said. 
     Pisano explained the simi-
larities between the countries.
     “There are some good 

Photos provided

tations of the U.S. to physically 
being here. 
     “I didn’t have a lot of 
expectations, but I really love 
being here and it exceeded my 
expectations,” she described. 
     Pisano stated her favorite 
experiences so far. 
     “I went snow tubing, and it 
was super fun. I tried some 
restaurants and loved them.
     “In Italy, I don’t have a 
favorite [restaurant], but here I 
think it’s probably Texas Road-
house or Wendy’s,” she said. 
     Pisano explained more of 
her American experiences. 

     “I went to 

   two       
  KU 
  (bas  
  ket
  ball) 
 games, 
  and I 
   really 
 enjoyed 

it. I went prom-dress shopping 
at Oak Park and it was really 
fun. 
     “[One] week I went to Sa-

Foreign exchange student joins for second semester
lina. I went to Noto and loved 
the street art,” she stated. 
     Pisano described what she 
wants to experience before she 
leaves. 
     “I haven’t done a lot, but I 
want to do everything.
     “I wanna go shopping in a 
thrift shop and I want to try to 
visit more cities and states. Ba-
sically I want to do everything 
fun and typically American,” 
she stated. 
     Pisano stated hobbies she 
enjoys back home. 
     “I like reading and spend-
ing time with my friends. I 
like making dives at the sea [in 
Sicily]. 
     “I really like to watch men’s 
volleyball games with my 
mum, and I really like to play 
basketball,” she stated. 
     Pisano described her family. 
     “My family is very, very 
united. We love being with 
each other and spending time 
together. 
     “My friends are fantastic. 
We have a lot of fun together. 
Our tradition is eating sushi 
together,” she described. 
     Pisano explained how she 
feels about being so far away 
from her family and friends. 
     “For now, it’s not a big deal. 
Sometimes I feel homesick, 
but I can talk with them when I 
want,” she said. 
     Pisano stated what she 
would have done differently if 
she went through the foreign 
exchange program again. 
     “I would have tried to 
convince my dad for doing the 
whole year, not only the semes-
ter,” she stated.

Establishing the influence of Shakespeare
I learn something new from 

it every year, while the stu-
dents are learning. The text is 
very complex, just as humans 
are. Of course, I enjoy the 
poetry in it,” she said.

Larson discussed what she 
thought made Shakespeare still 
relevant.

“There are so many themes 
in this particular play that 
are very relevant: love, the 
destructive aspect of hate, the 
complexity of human rela-
tionships, to name just a few! 
It is remarkable how little 
human nature changes over 
time! Seeing students interact 
with Shakespeare’s text, as 
they understand his insight, 
intuition, wisdom and com-
mand of language is something 
I look forward to each year!” 
she said.

As evident by the resurgence 
of stories based on the plots of 
his plays, it’s easy to see how 
Shakespeare still manages to 
remain relevant, regardless of 
whether his works are taught in 
class. Consider such works as 
“10 Things I Hate About You,” 
“Warm Bodies,” and “The Lion 
King.” Those movies are based 
off of the Shakespeare plays 
“The Taming of the Shrew,” 
“Romeo and Juliet,” and 
“Hamlet,” respectively. Even if 
the language has evolved since 
Shakespeare’s time, his themes 
regarding human nature 
haven’t aged at all.

In short, Shakespeare con-
tinues to be relevant because 
of how imbued his lessons and 
plays are in Western civiliza-
tion. The work done by Shake-
speare to assure his legacy is 
nothing to sneeze at. His plays 

covered such relatable human 
topics that they were able to 
pass onto generation to gen-
eration and still maintain an 
impact on modern audiences.

To ignore and discredit 
Shakespeare and his works by 
deeming them irrelevant - that 
is a tragedy.

 

“There are so many 
themes in this 

particular play that 
are very relevant: love, 

the destructive aspect of 
hate, the complexity 

of human 
relationships, to name 

just a few! It is remark-
able how little human 
nature changes over 

time!” - English Teacher 
Mary Larson said.

to the popularity of the Silver 
Lake Chinese Restaurant. I 
don’t have time to just stand 
around and be bored, and it is 
mostly active throughout my 
entire shift,” he said.

In addition, when he is not 
working he also has a schedule 
that is packed with sports.

“(But).. my job will not 
interfere with sports or any 
other activities. The 
restaurant is only open 
on Friday’s and Satur-
day’s and I told them 
before I started that 
Friday’s wouldn’t 
work due to sports 
and activities, so I 
only work Saturdays 
which is very nice.”

Johnson generally 
works five hours a 
week. 

“We show up at 
four and Raymond, 
my employer, feeds 
us, and after that 
we start getting the 
restaurant ready. We 

of the time we were helping fix 
up the buildings and churches 
around there,” she commented.  

Attending Prayer and Action 
in the summers of 2018 and 
2017 in Kansas City and Osage 
City, Schuckman is no stranger 
to getting her hands dirty 
in order to help others. She 
commented on what she was 
enthusiastic about as she added 
another mission trip under her 
belt. 

“This is hard. I think I’m 
most excited about either 
A: Just helping the people 
that need the help. Or B: I’m 
excited to meet new people...
on things like this you grow 
really close to people in a short 
amount of time. I’m excited to 
meet new people that are on 
the same journey as me and re-
ally just touch people’s hearts,” 
she said. 

Schuckman described the 
amount of planning required to 
achieve such results. 

“[My mom and I have] been 
fundraising a lot but through 
doing that I’ve been meeting a 
lot of new people so I’ve met 
a lot of new friends. We’ve 
been texting each other and 
like FaceTiming and praying 
together and really opening our 
hearts. 

“They told us a couple 
weeks in advance that we 
should slowly get away from 
drinks that aren’t just water 
because that’s all we’re going 
to be drinking there. 

“And like anything that 
wakes us up in the morning to 
just get away from it. And they 
told us that we can take some 
pictures but like kind of leave 
your phone to the side and 
things like that,” said Schuck-
man. 

Schuckman explained her 
concerns as she headed to St. 
Croix. 

“...I would [be concerned] 
if my mom wasn’t coming but 
knowing my mom is going to 
be there, she’s always super 
calming and comforting. So I 
know if there’s anything I’m 
afraid about I’ll just grab her 
hand and hold it,” she began.   

“...I think it’s going to be re-
ally eye opening to see the way 
people live...because here in 

open at 5 p.m., and then close 
at 9 p.m., which we then just 
clean up and head home.”

Johnson additionally wasn’t 
really looking for a job, but 
Adee mentioned where he was 
working at the time and so 
did another worker from the 
restaurant. 

“Actually, someone came 
to me asking if I would like to 
work there. Josh Adee, a senior 

in high school, has worked 
there for the past year and a 
half, and is graduating this 
year and therefore, leaving 
his job at the Chinese Restau-
rant. They were looking for 
someone to fill his spot, and 
they asked me if I was looking 
for a job and whether I would 
enjoy working there. I said I 
thought I would love working 
there, and that’s how I got my 

first job.
“As I mentioned earlier, I 

didn’t start looking for a job. I 
have had somewhat of a lawn 
business, but I only took care 
of four or so houses, and I had 
mentioned to my mom that I 
might want to start looking 
for one, but it didn’t get any 
further than that. It wasn’t until 
Bonnie Chockley, a worker 
at the Chinese Restaurant, 

asked if I was interested that I 
really started thinking about it. 
There haven’t really been any 
difficulties adjusting so far. 
It hasn’t been very stressful, 
and the other people that work 
there are really helpful when 
it comes to helping me figure 
out how to do different tasks 
around the restaurant.”

He also mentioned some of 
his daily responsibilities and 

why he is now happy 
that he has a job. 

“At the moment I 
am still in training, 
so I don’t do a whole 
lot of the important 
stuff around the 
restaurant yet. I 
mostly take drink 
orders, answer the 
phone, deliver food, 
and clean tables, but 
eventually I will start 
taking food orders 
and possibly start 
working the register, 
and I am happy to 
now have a job for 
multiple reasons. 

The pay is good, it doesn’t in-
terfere with any sports, it isn’t 
overwhelming because I only 
work on Saturday’s, and lastly, 
it’s fun.

“I do look forward to 
continuing my job. I mostly 
look forward to just being able 
to work flexible hours, make 
money, and see people I know 
throughout the town,” he said.

 

Freshman Carson Johnson cleans tables at the local 
Silver Lake Chinese Restaurant. (Photo by Chelbe 
Johnson)

High schoolers balance work and school life

Silver Lake, Kansas there’s not 
a lot of diversity, we’re all just 
kind of the same. So I guess it 
will be interesting to see how 
little some people have and 
how grateful they are.” 

Rightfully worried, Schuck-
man explained the issues she 
and her group had as they 
headed for St. Croix. 

“So on Friday, we stayed in 
Kansas City at the ArchKCK 
because we had a 5 a.m. flight. 
So within our group of 36 that 
went to the Virgin Islands, 
American Airlines overbooked 
17 people. 

“So luckily eight of those 
people didn’t even show up. 
Nine of us, however, had to 
stay back and wait for the next 
flight to Miami. So we stayed 
all day in Kansas City, the 
longest day ever, just to fly to 
Miami. 

“We had to stay the night 
in Miami, and we got to St. 
Croix a day late which was a 
bummer, but it ended up okay,” 
she said. 

Moving past those chal-
lenges, Schuckman, along with 
eight others, were rewarded 
with the opportunity to serve 
Mother Teresa’s sisters. 

“I was able to work with 
Mother Teresa’s sisters and it 
was amazing. There’s sister of 
the missionaries and a lot of 
them are in Mother Teresa’s 
name. 

“Over there there’s a lot of 
poverty and so Mother Teresa’s 
sisters only had room for nine 
of us to go and there happened 
to be nine of us who got stuck 
home for an extra day so nine 
of us got to go help Mother 
Teresa’s sisters for the day,” 
she said. 

Also bringing a crew with 
her, Schuckman explained who 
she worked with. 

“Me and my mom went 
with a group from a couple of 

parishes around St. Stanislaus 
in Rossville...I know they’re 
taking about 11 from Mother 
Teresa [of Calcutta Catholic 
Church in Topeka], four of 
us from St. Stanislaus [in 
Rossville], and a couple from 
[Immaculate Conception in] 
St. Mary’s so it’s just some 
neighboring parishes.

“My mom was the one who 
was like ‘Anna I got this email 
from Angie Bittner’ and I was 
like, ‘Oh my gosh, this sounds 
so much fun.’ And then my 
mom brought up the idea of her 
going and...I was just over-
whelmed because I love my 
mom and I was just excited to 
go,” she said. 

Unsure of the free time al-
lowed, Schuckman explained 
her schedule for the week. 

“Yes, we were able to 
sightsee. Most of the days we 
worked but I every day we had 
30 minutes to an hour to do 
whatever we wanted. 

“We split up into groups 
and went to the beach and did 
whatever we wanted and had a 
grand ole time. 

“We worked at a high school 
and in our downtime we got 
together,” she said.

Schuckman explained what 
made sacrificing her break to 
serve others worth it. 

“I think what makes it all 
worth it is honestly just sharing 
God’s word to people. And just 
like I’m 16 years old and I’m 
willing to give up my spring 
break, people see that.

“Like when people do 
random acts of kindness there’s 
this little light that goes around 
and just to be able to share that 
light and to have other people 
share that light on and on, it’s 
just kind of exciting,” Schuck-
man concluded. 

Continued from page 5

Continued from page 3

Continued from page 5
Spring Break
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     This is the first year that the 
district has ever had a full-time 
athletic trainer. Austin Dodds 
has taken over this position.
     Warren Bledsoe, athletic 
director, explained why the 
district decided to hire the 
school’s first full-time athletic 
trainer. 
     “Having a full-time trainer 
provides a trainer at our home 
contests and all varsity football 
contests. The trainer also can 
do the majority of our injury 
rehab here at the school, so 
athletes don’t have to go into 
Topeka for rehab. 
     “He also has more treatment 
equipment on site like a whirl-
pool, hot/cold pack machine, 
ultrasound and muscle stimula-
tion machine. Austin has done 
a very nice job fitting in here 

at Silver Lake and taking 
care of our athletic inju-

ries,” he stated. 
     Dodds was 

in Shawnee 
Heights’ 

graduat-
ing 

Class of 2013 and recently 
graduated from Washburn 
University with a Bachelor of 
Science in Athletic Training. 
Before coming to Silver Lake, 
he worked at Washburn Uni-
versity as a graduate assistant 
athletic trainer alongside the 
Ichabod football and baseball 
teams. 
     Dodds explained why he 
decided to come to USD 372. 
     “When I heard of the posi-
tion opening, I was extremely 
excited for the opportunity to 

come to the community. 
     “Additionally, during my 
time as a student and as a 

graduate assistant at Wash-
burn, Peter [Pfannenstiel, 

Class of 2013] and I 
grew very close in 

our friendship. 
The culture 

that he de-
scribed 

and 

his unwavering school pride 
was enviable,” he said. 
     Dodds stated what he likes 
about working at the high 
school and with the athletic 
staffs. 
     “So far I am really enjoying 
this position. Obviously, there 
has certainly been a learning 
curve transitioning from the 
collegiate level of athletics; 
however, it has been an enjoy-
able transition to make. 
     “From the first time I met 
the faculty and coaching staff, 

A new fAce in Athletics

By Allexis Bahner 
Staff Writer

Photo by Ellington Hogle

Photo by Ellington Hogle

I could tell that this would be a 
great fit. The experiences that 
they share and are willing to 
impart on me as a ‘newbie’ is 
very welcomed. Establishing 
these healthy relationships have 
aided in easing into this high 
school role,” he stated.
     Freshman Daigan Kruger, 
who suffered an ACL tear and 
sought help from Dodds for it, 
shared how Dodds helped him 
recover.
     “He gave me an opportunity 

to do physical therapy every-
day. He has also taught me 

exercises to strengthen 
around my knee,” 

he said.
     Dodds expressed what he 
missed the most about leaving 
his old job. 
     “As far as what I miss, it 
would have to be the relation-
ships and connections that I 
spent time building. Working 
exclusively with football and 
baseball, I was able to get to 
know those athletes on a per-
sonal level. 
     “Not to mention, the athletic 
training staff, who served as 
my mentors, was hard to walk 

Athletic Trainer Austin Dodds rolls out a player’s leg cramp during a football game. (Photo by Addison Hamilton)

away from. With that being 
said, I look forward to my new 
beginning and all of the rela-
tionships yet to be established 
here at Silver Lake,” he said. 
     Dodds expressed his appre-
ciation toward the high school 
personnel. 
     “Moving forward, I am cer-
tain I will continue to enhance 
the athletic training room, but 
for right now we are off to an 
excellent start. 
     “The high school has outfit-
ted me with a great space and 
filled it with top-notch equip-
ment. With the help of Mrs. 
Munz’s art and Mr. Brown’s 

shop 
stu-
dents, 
they are 
helping me to 
create a very invit-
ing space,” he stated.
     Loren Ziegler, head 
girls’ basketball coach, took 
advantage of Dodds’ exper-
tise this season.  He shared 
why having a trainer available 

full-time helps coaches and 
students.
     “Having a trainer to help out 
us coaches is totally awesome! 
First of all, it gives us someone 
who is more knowledgeable 
and experienced at helping 
both the athletes and coaches 
determine the injury and 
health of the athlete. Second, it 
helps greatly in the rehab and 
treatment of their injury.  And 
thirdly, it frees up our time 
from having to tape our athletes 
every day,” Ziegler explained.
     Dodds described all of the 
responsibilities included with 
being an athletic trainer. 

     
“As 
an ath-
letic trainer, 
my duties are 
multifaceted in 
terms of the clinical 
roles that I fulfill. I work 
under the supervision of a 
medical physician and comply 
with rules and regulations as 
outlined by the Board of Cer-
tification (BOC) and Kansas 
State Board of Healing Arts 
(KSBHA) bodies, respectively. 
     “In my position, I aim to 
promote health and wellness, 
mitigate injury risks, provide 
immediate/emergency care, ap-
propriately evaluate, rehabili-
tate, and successfully prepare 
our athletes for the rigorous 
demands of competitive action. 
I really enjoy this occupation 
for nothing is as rewarding as 
taking an athlete from their 
lowest point and seeing the 
progressive return to their 
respective sport,” he stated. 
     Dodds explained what he 
hopes to bring to the commu-
nity. 
     “I hope to educate the 
community on the positive im-
plications of having access to 
an athletic trainer. Throughout 
the media, this is a profession 
that may be talked about in the 
likes of the NFL or MLB, but 
high school athletes are just as 
important, in my opinion. 
     “Being able to safeguard the 
adolescent body, both on and 
off the field, is exceptionally 
pivotal. As I tell many, ‘You are 
only given one body for the rest 
of your life, so why not take 
care of it?’” he said. 
     

With spring comes a new 
baseball season. This year, 
the team is once again selling 
Royals vouchers for a chance 
to play at Kauffman Stadium 
against Wamego on May 4. 

The baseball team needs to 
sell a total of 1,100 vouchers, 
which means that each player 
needs to sell at least 30 to 
play at Royals Stadium. As of 
Monday, March 25, the team 
had sold a total of 269 vouch-
ers, leaving 831 vouchers left 
to sell.

Alan Cunningham, head 
baseball coach, explained 
what the main objective of the 
team is when they sell Royals 
vouchers.

“The overall goal is to earn 
the right to play on a profes-
sional field. A side benefit, 
that helps us, is that we get a 
portion of the sale price as a 
fundraiser,” stated Cunning-
ham.

By Aubrey Bahner 
Staff Writer

The baseball team has 
played at Kauffman Stadium 
twice, once in the Spring of 
2012 and once in the Spring 
of 2018. They were victorious 
both years against Wamego, 
8-1 in 2012 and 12-6 in 2018. 

Cunningham explained why 
the team sells vouchers.

“I like it because it gives all 
the kids a chance to get on a 
lifetime thing, to go out and 
play a game in a professional 
stadium. So, that’s why we do 
it every year, and also for the 
benefit of the fundraiser. It’s a 

good program, and I appreciate 
the Royals offering that to high 
schools,” said Cunningham.

Walker Moore, senior 
baseball player, explained what 
his goal is to sell vouchers this 
season.

“My goal for selling the 
vouchers are to get enough sold 
so we can go back to Kauff-
man Stadium and play,” stated 
Moore.

Cunningham explained 
what he thought was the most 
important part of selling 
vouchers.

Swinging for chance to play at Kauffman Stadium

“The most important part 
to me is getting them sold and 
taking the initiative today to 
sell them. Not just say, ‘Oh 
yeah, yeah, I’m going to do 
that’ because the deadline that 
I’ve given them is April 15, 
and it’s coming right up. So, 
we have some work to do in 
selling vouchers.

“But, the most important 
thing is to make sure the kids 
know that they have an oppor-
tunity to play at the K, or not, 
depending on their voucher 
selling effort,” elaborated Cun-

Jake Lindstrom, senior, throws out a pitch during a game against Wamego at the Royals stadium 
last year. (Photo by Allexis Bahner)

Senior Tyler Blaylock scoops the ball out of the dirt during 
their game at Kauffman Stadium. (Photo by Allexis Bahner)

ningham.
Tyler Blaylock, senior, 

explained what he is looking 
forward to about a chance to 
play at the Royals stadium.

“I am looking forward to 
making memories with my 
teammates and playing under 
the big lights.

“Also, returning to Kauff-
man and catching where Salvy 
(Salvador Pérez) and other past 
great catchers have caught is 
very important and cool to 
me,” stated Blaylock.

Moore described his favorite 
part of playing at Kauffman 
Stadium last year.

“Playing at the Royals 
stadium was just an amazing 
feeling, being out there, and 
playing catch during warm ups 

was just awesome. The feeling 
is just indescribable,” said 
Moore.

Cunningham explained how 
a chance to play at Kauffman 
Stadium is truly a once in a 
lifetime opportunity.
     “I appreciate the commu-
nity’s willingness to help us 
out, to buy some discounted 
vouchers, and help the team 
out to play at the K. For a lot 
of these kids, this will be their 
only opportunity to be on a 
professional field playing a 
game. I hope they can take 
advantage of it,” commented 
Cunningham.
     To purchase vouchers, con-
tact a player or visit the website 
at slbaseball.wordpress.com.

Reid Walker, senior Trent Reamer, sophomore Noah Broxterman, sophomore Connor Pruyser, sophomore
Photos by Allexis Bahner (Spring 2018)
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Winter sports come to end 

Spring is quickly approach-
ing, but first winter must 
come to an end. The winter 
sports teams wrapped up their 
seasons with several different 
levels of success. 

The girls’ basketball “C” 
team ended their season with 
a victory against Rock Creek, 
27 to 21, on Feb. 18, but lost 
to Wabaunsee, 18 to 40, on 
Feb. 21. They finished with a 
record of 10 victories and eight 
losses. 

The girls’ JV basketball 
team finished their season with 
a victory against Royal Valley,  
50 to 31, on Feb. 19, then with 
a victory against Wabaunsee, 
44 to 43, on Feb. 21. They 
ended with a record of 14 
victories and five losses.

The girls’ varsity basketball 
team went into sub-state with 
a record of nine wins and 10 
losses. They were placed in 
the sub-state tournament as 
the fifth seed. On Feb. 25, they 
played their final game of the 
season against #4 seed, Kan-
sas City-Bishop Ward High 
School, and lost 36 to 48, end-
ing their season with a record 
of nine wins and 11 losses. 

Head Coach Loren Ziegler 
expressed his thoughts about 
how the team improved 
through the season.

“At the varsity level, our 
overall performance was an 
improvement over last year 
with our record, but we would 
like to have been more suc-
cessful.  We had some big 
wins and some tough, close 
loses.  The area we need to 
improve at for next year is our 
shooting performance and 
overall offensive skill level.” 
Ziegler stated. 

Junior Jayme Lindstrom 
received 1st Team All League. 
Macey Clark, senior, and 
Lyndsey Vande Velde, junior, 
both received Honorable Men-
tion All League. 

The girls’ basketball team 
was full of many close friends 
who worked hard as a team to 
do their best in every game. 
Hallie Hay, senior, told about 
her favorite part of the season.  

“My favorite part of the 
season was probably getting 
closer with girls I didn’t really 
know before and making new 
friends. We all got along like a 
family especially towards the 
end of the season. I wouldn’t 
trade any of them for the 
world, and I’m glad to call 
them my teammates.” Hay 
said. 

The boys’ basketball “C” 
team ended their season with 
a victory against both Rock 
Creek, 50 to 40, and Wabaun-
see, 69 to 30, on Feb. 18 and 
Feb. 21. They ended with a 
record of 15 victories and four 
losses. Carson Johnson, fresh-

By Abeni Feuerbacher
Staff Writer

man, commented on how the 
team’s chemistry affected their 
performance. 

“We aren’t the best team, but 
we play hard and work very 
well together. We aren’t a big 
team either, but through
our team chemistry we came 
out on top of most games. It 
definitely affected our perfor-
mance. Without our chemistry, 
we would not have the success 
that we have had this year. It 
was through our chemistry that 
we won close games, “ Johnson 
stated. 
     The boys’ JV basketball 
team ended their season with 
wins against Royal Valley, 56 
to 40, and against Wabaunsee, 
53 to 48, on Feb. 19 and Feb. 
21. These last two games final-
ized the JV’s ending record of 
15 victories and two losses. 
     Jarek Clark, junior, com-
mented on what he believed the 
team’s strengths and weak-
nesses were. 
     “Our strengths were our 
balanced ways to score, pass-
ing, and switch-heavy defense. 
Our few weaknesses were team 
rebounding and turnovers.” 
Clark stated. 
     The boys’ varsity went 
into sub-state with a strong 
start, beating Royal Valley, 56 
to 40, on Feb. 26. They then 
beat Santa Fe Trail in double 
overtime, 86 to 75, on March 
1. They, however, suffered a 
devastating loss on March 2 
to Perry Lecompton, 46 to 47. 
They ended their season as 
Mid-East League Champs with 
a record of 18-5. 
     Seniors Dillon Byrne, 
Walker Moore, and Mason 
Griffin were selected 1st Team 
All League, and Senior Wyatt 
Heiman was given Honorable 
Mention All League. Byrne 
was also selected to play in the 
Highland Community College 
All-Star game on March 31. 
    Moore explained his feelings 
within the last few minutes of 
their last game and afterward.
     “The last few minutes of the 
game I was still focused, I felt 
fine. It was just the last shot 
they took to put them ahead 
really hurt. I didn’t know what 
to think at that point. I knew 
we had one shot left. When we 
didn’t get a last shot up, my 
heart just shattered.
     “When we were in the 
locker room, I didn’t want to 
change or take my basketball 
shoes off because it would be 
the last time I would be doing 
so as an Eagle,”  Moore said.
     Wrestlers entered the state 

Daigan Kruger, freshman, wrestles in a state match.

Kai Allen, sophomore, is declared a state champion. (Photo provided by Cyndi Circle)

Photos by Addison Hamilton, 
Kaidon Kruger, and 
Ellington Hogle

Justin Rakestraw, freshman, wrestles at state. 

High school cheerleaders focus to perform a flip during a stunt.

Boys’ varsity basketball players huddle up.

Walker Moore, senior, drives to the basket. 

Girls’ varsity players gather together before continuing a game.

Coaches Hamilton, Frieden, and Seele observe the substate action.

Jayme Lindstrom, junior, drives down the court during their sub-
state matchup.

competition on Feb. 22. Those 
who qualified were Justin 
Rakestraw (113), freshman; 
Kai Allen (126), sophomore; 
Daigan Kruger (152), fresh-
man; Dawson Schwarz (170), 
junior; Gideon Remer (195), 
junior; Jason Schroeder (132), 
senior; and Jon Rakestraw 
(182); senior. 
   Those who made it to the 
second day of state were Justin 
Rakestraw, Kruger,  and Allen. 
Rakestraw won his first con-
sulation round against Breckin 
Sauvage, MD nine to one, and 
lost his second by fall to Ethan 
Elliott from Wellsville.
     Kruger lost to Azne Colson 
in the quarterfinal by fall. He 
then lost his second consula-
tion round to Jesse Gardner by 
Decision, 10 to 5.
     Allen won his first round 
against Cimarron Senior Adam 
McPhail by a fall in a minute 
and 46 seconds to advance. In 
his second round, he wrestled 
against Joe Stocker and pinned 
him in the first period. He won 
his third round against Alec 

Segarra by Decision, Dec 1 
to 0. He then won the cham-
pionship match against Jacob 
Sisson by Decision, Dec 3 to 2, 
becoming the state champion. 
     Allen explained his feelings 
going into the state competiton.
     “I went into state confi-
dent in my abilities but also 
not cocky and knowing other 
people are just as good as me. 
My thoughts were to not treat it 
like a different tournament and 
just be calm,” Allen said. 
     Allen stated that winning 
the state tournament was his 
primary goal for this season, 
and, after achieving his goal, 
decided to set a new goal for 
the upcoming season.
     “My goals are set higher. 
Next season I want to have no 
losses at all,” he said.


